
City of York Council Committee Minutes 

MEETING SCHOOL TRAVEL PLANS AD HOC SCRUTINY 
COMMITTEE 

DATE 8 SEPTEMBER 2010 

PRESENT COUNCILLORS POTTER (CHAIR), ASPDEN, 
D'AGORNE, FIRTH AND MERRETT 

APOLOGIES COUNCILLOR BROOKS 

 
5. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  

 
Members were invited to declare at this point in the meeting any personal 
or prejudicial interests they might have in the business on the agenda.  No 
interests were declared other than those recorded in the standard 
declarations for the committee.  The standard declarations were amended 
to note that Councillor Merrett was an honorary member of the Cyclists’ 
Touring Club and that he was also the parent of a child who attended St 
Paul’s Primary School. 
 
 

6. MINUTES  
 
RESOLVED: That the minutes of the last meeting of the Committee held 

on 27 July 2010 be approved and signed by the Chair as a 
correct record subject to minute 2 being amended to read 
Councillor Merrett was an honorary member of Cyclists 
Touring Club. 

 
 

7. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION  
 
It was reported that there had been one registration to speak at the 
meeting under the council’s Public Participation Scheme.  A representative 
from 20s Plenty for Us informed the committee that Safe Routes to 
Schools and non motorised travel to and from educational establishments 
would be enormously enhanced by a Total 20 policy in York i.e. 20 mph 
limits as the default speed for residential roads.  The speaker gave details 
of cost implications, how limits could be enforced and the positive impact 
that such limits had on pollution, climate change, air quality and health.  
She stated that the 72% of drivers supported 20 mph speed limits on 
residential streets and that such limits encouraged children to travel 
independently.   
 
 

8. SCHOOL TRAVEL PLANS - INTERIM REPORT  
 
The committee received a report which presented further information 
relating to the review that they were undertaking on School Travel Plans. 
 



Officers clarified the following points in the report: 
 
Paragraph 3: 26 travel plans had been produced since the present post-

holders had been appointed but it should be noted that 
School Travel Plan Co-ordinators had been in place prior to 
the current incumbents. 

  
Paragraph 4: Although it may be necessary for an action plan to be in 

place for a two-year period in order to ascertain longer term 
benefits and to indicate if the benefits were being sustained, 
the impact of a travel plan becomes evident much sooner 
than this.  An example of this was a decrease in car use at 
York High School following the introduction of a plan.  In 
some cases the initial success eventually reached a plateau 
and hence it was important to maintain the momentum. 

 
School Travel Action Plans 
 
The Committee gave consideration to the action plans that had been 
submitted and considered which schools should be visited as part of the 
process of identifying factors in high performing travel plans as well as the 
challenges faced by schools. 
 
Members noted that the school travel plans were variable in quality.  Whilst 
it was recognised that the plans had to be tailored to meet a school’s 
particular needs, concerns were expressed that some of the plans had 
been accepted by planning officers when they had been submitted as part 
of a planning application but they did not meet government standards in 
terms of school travel plans. 
 
Visits to Schools 
 
Members considered the arrangements for their visits to schools and 
indicated their availability to attend.  The arrangements would be finalised 
by email following the meeting. 
 
Members considered the draft parent/carer Travel Plan Survey (Annex B of 
the report).  It was noted that, as part of the process of drawing up a plan, 
parents would have been consulted and were likely to have been 
requested to complete a similar form.  Concerns were expressed at the 
resource implications of issuing the survey and it was agreed that the 
information could be obtained through other means, including the 
proposed discussions with travel plan co-ordinators. 
 
Consideration was given to the draft letter to schools (Annex E of the 
report) and amendments were agreed.   
 
Car Parking in the Vicinity of Schools 
 
Discussion took place regarding parking in the vicinity of schools and the 
problems that this caused for pedestrians and cyclists.  Officers were 
asked if the Local Authority was able to support schools in tackling this 
issue.  They gave details of the following initiatives: 



 
• They were able to carry out postcode plotting to inform schools as to 

the areas from which pupils and staff were travelling.  This enabled 
schools to encourage car sharing.  The different start and finishing 
times for primary and secondary schools meant that it would be 
more difficult to extend the car sharing between the two phases but 
such problems could be addressed through the provision of after-
school clubs.   

• Previously a page had been funded on CareShareYork but this had 
ceased for financial reasons and because the level of use was low.  
It was noted that most schools preferred to share with others in the 
local community. 

• Many of the complaints relating to parking outside of schools came 
from neighbours.  Many schools made considerable efforts to 
address this issue. 

• Some schools had introduced park and stride schemes . 
• There were ongoing issues in respect of yellow lines and 

enforcement.  In some cases the introduction of yellow lines 
resulted in the problems occurring further away from the school. 

 
It was agreed that it would be useful to receive data in respect of the 
distances travelled by parents who dropped their child off at school whilst 
they were on their way to work. 
 
Partnership Working 
 
Members agreed on the importance of partnership working to ensure the 
success of school travel plans.  They noted that some plans had involved 
parish councils, residents’ associations, the police and other sections of 
the local community.  The role of the Governing Body in supporting the 
successful implementation of travel plans was also discussed, as was the 
possibility of schools working together and sharing school travel plan co-
ordinators. 
 
School Crossing Patrol Officers 
 
Discussion took place regarding the difficulties that arose in recruiting 
school crossing patrol officers.  It was pleasing to note that there had 
recently been some success in recruitment but staff turnover meant that 
the issues in respect of recruitment were ongoing. 
 
Youth Council 
 
Members agreed that, as part of the review, it would be useful to receive 
the views of the Youth Council. 
 
School Travel Initiatives 
 
Officers gave details of forthcoming travel initiatives.  Members’ support 
was sought in promoting the Jack Archer Award in the schools with which 
they were involved. 
 



RESOLVED: (i) That the following schools be visited as part of the 
process of gaining further information on school travel 
plans: 
• York High School 
• Burton Green Primary School 
• English Martyrs’ School 
• Manor CE School 
• Huntington Primary School 
• St Wilfrid’s RC Primary School 
• All Saints’ RC School (reserve) 

 
(ii) That details of the arrangements for the visits be 

finalised by email following the meeting. 
 
(iii) That, prior to the visits, the questions that would form 

the focus of the discussions with the school travel plan 
co-ordinators and pupils would be forwarded to the 
school.  Officers would support Members in preparing 
the questions and these would be agreed by email. 

 
(iv) That copies of the travel plans for the schools selected 

for the visits be forwarded to Members electronically 
prior to the visits taking place. 

 
(v) That a parent/carer survey not be undertaken as part 

of the review. 
 
(vi) That the draft school letter (Annex E of the report) be 

approved subject to the amendments agreed to reflect 
the decisions detailed above. 

 
(vii) That representatives from parking enforcement and 

the planning department be invited to attend the next 
meeting. 
 

(viii) That the Youth Council be notified of the scrutiny 
review and invited to contribute their views. 

 
REASON: To progress this review in line with scrutiny procedures and 

protocol. 
 
 
 
 
 
Cllr R Potter, Chair 
[The meeting started at 6.00 pm and finished at 7.40 pm]. 


